Footnotes

Abbreviations.

A.P. Amateur Photographer

B.J.P. British Journal of Photography

N.M.M. National Media Museum. Bradford

Lit. & Phil. Literary and Philosophical Society Whitby Museum

N. M. M. National Media Museum, Bradford

N. Y. R. O. North Yorkshire Record Office, Northallerton

P.N. Photographic News

T.N.A. The National Archives, Kew

W. G. Whitby Gazette

W.T. Whitby Times

Note - very often dates for adverts in the local newspapers are given as an indication, rather than being a for a

one-off advert, as some photographers often paid for regular adverts throughout the season, and others like

Stonehouse, Waller and Dawson paid for adverts throughout the year.

Chapter 1. William Stonehouse, the Pioneer.

Page 1. M. Pritchard, A Directory of London Photographers, 1841-1906, Bushey, Herts., 1986, 15; M. Haworth-

Booth, *The Golden Age of British Photography, 1839-1900*, Aperture, 1984, 22. Antoine Claudet, who acquired

licence from Daguerre to set up London 1841, also pioneer & improved technique,. Beard bought Daguerre's

patent rights for process in England 1841. Whitby Times (W.T.), 4.3.1898; R. T. Gaskin, William Stonehouse:

A Memoir with Portrait, Whitby, 1898.

Page 2. B. & P. Heathcote, A Faithful Likeness: the First Photographic Studios in the British Isles, Lowdham,

2002, p.6, two each in London & Dublin, one each in Plymouth, Bristol, Cheltenham. Liverpool, Nottingham,

Brighton, Bath, Manchester & Edinburgh. Beard's British Patent No 8194 expired 14.8. 1853. http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~brett/photos/dbyphotos.html D. Simkin. 1842 Edw.

Holland paid Beard huge sum of £500 for exclusive licence in districts, towns & places in counties of York &

Derby; Beard to supply "frame cases & metallic plates " etc for making of daguerreotypes; Holland to pay 15%

takings; Beard sued him 1843, when the itinerant photographer, who had been working at Doncaster Race

Course, Bradford & Halifax, had only paid £200. Holland had to abandon career. Whitby Gazette (W.G.),

9.10.1858. Slater's Durham, Northumberland & Yorkshire Directory, 1855; B H Gillbanks & Co. Visitor &

Residents' Directory & Gazetteer, 1855.

Somewhat confusingly two other men called Wm Stonehouse were running businesses in Church Street at

different times, a grocer & flour dealer, born c. 1787 in Whitby, & a baker born c. 1825 at Stainsacre. Stonehouse, photographer, 43, living at 4 Abbey Terrace, said born Guisborough, actually Commondale:

Freeman's Journal & Daily Commercial Advertiser Dublin 8..1847, Beard advert. W.G., 23.11.1888, Wm ran

musical evenings where the audience was encouraged to participate, singing madrigals, glees & part songs.

Page 3. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Whitby_&_Pickering_Railway; The Yorkshire Gazette, various dates in

1849. *Slater's Directory* 1849; *W.G.*, 6.4.2004, Ralph Horne who founded the paper, local printer, bookseller,

stationer, bookbinder & paperhanger; also had shares in merchant vessels.

Page 4. W.G.,11.9.1856. Multiple copies could be obtained from calotypes, but image not as sharp; collodian

process, announced by Fred. Scott Archer in 1851 & widely used by 1852, used glass to make negative image

& had advantage of reducing exposure times to seconds.

Page 5. W.G., 25.7.1856, 25.7.1857 etc; http://www.londonstereo.com/introduction.html. Author saw stereo

work by T. R. Williams presented by Brian May & Elena Vidal, amazing even in 2010! Antoine Claudet stereodaguerreotypes

in 1842; stereo photos far from common. Stereoscopic photos came about thanks to the work of Sir Charles Wheatstone in 1833 & Sir David Brewster in 1849. Claudet patented stereoscopes in 1853. There

is debate whether Disdéri in fact adapted a camera made earlier by Antoine Claudet. W.G., 10 Sept.1859;

Brougham was Lord Chancellor from 1830 to 1834. J. Hannavy, *The Encyclopaedia of 19th C. Photography*,

Vol.2, New York, 2008, 907-09. J Helen Rappaport, *Queen Victoria: a Biographical Companion*, 2003, 293-97,

several of her children were keen amateur photographers & even had their own darkroom. An exhibition in

2010 at Queen's Gallery, "Victoria & Albert: Art & Love", featured many photos collected by the couple. W.G.,

13.8.1864; Oliver Mathews, *The Album of Cartes-de Visite & Cabinet Portraits Photography 1854-1914*,1974.

Page 6. Electoral list 1860 shows that Stonehouse already owned 2 Esplanade, although living in Abbey

Terrace; 1871 list shows that William still owned the property in Abbey Terrace & his property at Darnholm,

Goathland; Hassell, aged 35, born Stalybridge.

Page 7. W.G., 1.9.1860; Dudley Heath, Victoria Miniatures, 2008, 206-208, Wm Chas Ross did many miniatures

of Queen Victoria & Royal family; *W.G.*, 8/15/22/29.12.1860; Waller did miniature painting in later years;

whether he had any training with Ross impossible to ascertain. Roger Taylor, *Photographs exhibited in Britain*

1839-1868, 2002, no. 657. Sir John Pearson (1819-1886), NPG Ax39745.

Page 8. White's Directory 1867, Post Office 1872; Classified Directory of Cleveland District 1876 & 1879 Sun

agent; *Kelly's* 1889, Sun Fire agent & lodging house [not shown as painter/photographer]; *W.G.*, 19.8.1876,

24.3.1893 Sun adverts; 1881 census still living at Esplanade; he still Stonehouse owned 4 Abbey Terrace.

W.G., 4.6.1881.

Page 9. Deacon's Court Guide, Yorkshire 1883; W.T., 4 .3.1898; The Times 14.4.1842 & 22.10.1897; W.G.

6.1.1899 & 4.7.1904. Egbert Fox, *Freemasonry in Whitby from 1764 to 1897*, 1897, 51, 35-38, as a freemason

Wm would be amongst 300 masons from the north who processed through Whitby in 1858 for the laying of

the foundation stone of the Masonic Hall in John Street; shops were closed, flags & bunting were put out for

the celebrations. E. Fox, *History of Royal Arch Masonry at Whitby* 1782-1898, 1898, 42, 45, 63, 75. **Chapter 2. Francis Ridley Pickernell and seasonal competition.**

Page 11. http://gw1.geneanet.org/index.php3?b=hanning1&lang=fr&m=NG&t=N&n=pickernell Elaine Hanning; Pickernell's grandfather forced to resign from post of Engineer 1808 at Sunderland, because of

involvement with matters considered to be questionable by the Harbour Board. While on board a ship in

search of new employment he was imprisoned by the French, because he refused to work for the Napoleonic

regime. Died 1814 due to a forced march when the Russian army advanced on the French forces. Andrew

White, A History of Whitby, Chichester, 1993, 30. Copies of some of Francis Pickernell's maps are in Whitby

Literary & Philosophical (*Lit. & Phil*) Society library at Whitby Museum. *W.G.*, various dates. *W.G.*, 3.7.1856.

11.9.1856, 20.6.1857, 8.5.1858 & other dates.

Page 12. W.G., 9.9.1859, 23.9.1871, death, 18 Sep, F Pickernell Esq., C.E. age 74.

Page 13. W.G., 18.11.1865, 16.12.1865.

Page 14. W. G. 3.7.1857 & other dates July & August, Cussons offering portraits; W.G., 29.8.1857, "Stock in

trade of Mr George Cussons of Whitby & Scarborough"; Cussons back in business by Sept. 1859, but not

offering photographs; *W. G.*, 20.6.1857, 18.9.1856 Hepton. *W.G.*, 29.8.1857, 10.10.1857 Rowley from 69 King

St., Manchester; 14.8.1858; 6.8.1859, 9.6.1860 Staithes, A. Goodchild; 2.4.1859 Sleights, 4.6.1859, Lythe,

11.6.1859 Hinderwell, 10.12. 1859 Aislaby, 20.4.1860 Lofthouse. Copy of photo by A. Goodchild, Alexandra

House, Bath Street, Redcar, seen by the author, almost certainly work of the Goodchild who worked briefly in

Whitby. 1871 census, Godchild at Esplanade, 1881 Mark St., 1891 & 1897 directory at 11 Bath Rd., all Redcar.

Page 15. W.G., 22.10.1859, 24.11.1860, MG thanks for patronage during residence – closing 1 Dec - will reopen

in the spring, 9.12.1860, pressure of orders so closing 15 Dec; 15.12 positively the last week; April 1861

census living at 7 St. John Street; *W.G.*, 24.8.1861, working from Falsgrave Walk, Scarborough; Guttenberg

married Hannah Pheasant, children born Snaith, then to Scarborough; earlier years had travelled to Filey &

Bridlington offering photos. Guttenberg later worked Bristol & Manchester - his sons Charles, Wm & Percy

photographers; *W.G.*,6.9.1861, Consitt 1861 as jet ornament manufacturer, directories & 1891 census watchmaker & jeweller.

Chapter 3 Samuel Braithwaite

Page 16. W.G., 20.7.1855; Gillbanks & Co. Directory 1855, Jet ornament manufacturer, dealer in toys, fancy

goods, Marine Parade, home Hall's Yard Flowergate; *W. G.* 22.8.1857, 26.9.1857, Wm Puckrin, Whitby, butcher

& Thos W Sanders, Durham, grocer, acted for other creditors; W. G., 19.2.1859; White's Hull & York 1858.

Page 17. W. G., 22.8.1857, 15.12.1860; White's 1867; W.G., 27.7.1867; Mercer & Crocker's Directory 1869;

Post Office Directory 1872; Classified Directory of the Cleveland District 1876 & 1879; W. G., 17.12.1870,

28.1.1871.

Page 19. W.G., 31.8.1854 The Lady of the Ladle & Coronach; 7, 14, 21 & 28.9.1854 Wilhelm von Schmitz, each

work was signed "B.B.". Edward Wakeling, Lewis Carroll Diaries Vol. I, 1993, 48.

Page 20. Edward Wakeling & Roger Taylor, Lewis Carroll, Photographer, Princeton, 2002, album 3; Dodgson

also took photos of Charles Longley, Bishop of Ripon & Longley family, & Adelaide Pickard; Ruth Wilcock.

Arkendale – its Church & People, 1986, 15, Longley opened the newly built Arkendale Church, near Knaresborough in 1837. Wakeling estimates that just roughly 4% of his output was landscapes. Wakeling,

Lewis Carroll Diaries, Vol. II, 1994, 102. Keane appointed Perpetual Curate 1853, became Rector from 1862

until died 1873. Carroll 3rd child of Rev. Charles Dodgson & his wife, his cousin, Frances Jane Lutwidge; had 7

sisters & 3 brothers. Edward Wakeling, *Lewis Carroll Diaries*, Vol. II, 1994, 88, Lieut. Bainbridge R.N. worked

with coastguard service Whitby 1850-52, in 1855 & 1856 attached to transport service in Crimea, where

superintended transport of troops at Balaclava *by 1861 Bainbridges living in Scotland+; diary shows Carroll's

stay at Whitby. *W.G.*, 29.8.1863, visitors' list shows Mr C. L. Dodgson & Misses Dodgson at 5 East Terrace. Jane

Hunton, nee March, was married to Wm Hunton, manager of the Loftus Alum Works; they had quarter shares

in The March (as did Thos Turnbull of the shipping family, who was married to Jane's younger sister). Wm died

in 1863. Their son Louis or Lewis, born 1814) made name for self in scientific circles studying stratigraphical

palaeontology, but died young 1838. Their other son, Robert March Hunton, died aged 49 in 1871.

Page 21. Wakeling, Lewis Carroll Diaries, Vol. IV, 1997, Mrs Barry was daughter of Vicar of Northallerton &

widow of Rev. J. Barry [1819-1856], Gt Smeaton; Carroll had officiated at his funeral. Carroll, some of siblings &

friends rowed to Ruswarp with Mr Jebb; Carroll attended St. John's & walked back with Alvery Jebb & Miss

Fisher, governess of Jebbs; vol.5, 177 -78, Dodgsons Whitby 13.9 to 3.10. 1866.

Page 22. Braithwaites had at least 11 children; son, George died in infancy 1853; James & John, jet workers;

Emily would marry William Snaith, shipping agent, 1888, lived at Marton, near Middlesbrough. Wakeling, *Lewis*

Carroll Diaries, Vol. VI, 53-55. Carroll gave copies of Alice to Mary "Minnie" & Elizabeth "Doe"Bennie , &

presentation copies of later books. Their cousin, Theresa "Tiny" Bray, whose photo taken at Braithwaite's.

given a copy of Alice too. Edward Wakeling, expert on Lewis Carroll, in communication to the author, April

2010, also states, "I would be surprised if the *Braithwaite+ children didn't receive presentation copies of

AAIW". W. G., 18.7.1868, Iron Church, built to cater for growing population & visitors, "was perfectly free. &

everyone has the perfect right to go & sit where he pleases"; Aug 1868 West Cliff Congregational Church

opened. Wakeling & Taylor, L Carroll, Photographer, 31.

Page 23. Although Dodgson/Carroll had been ordained a deacon in 1861, he had never proceeded to full

priest's orders. *W.G.*,12.8.1871. Eastbourne quite near new family home at Guildford after father's death in

1868. Carroll visited sisters at Guildford from Oxford; AAIW first told to Alice Liddell in 1862 & published, 1865.

Chapter 4. George Wallis & short term businesses.

Page 24. W.G., 21.5.1859 , 23.8.1862, & adverts in 1864 & 1865; H0107/2374 1851; *Huddersfield Daily Mail*,

3.4.1874, Wallis was witness in case concerning burial board at Hinderwell, when he had been parish clerk, &

was described as a "most respectable man". White's Directory 1867, Mercer & Crocker's Directory 1869, Post

Office Directory 1872. Reed's Guide to Whitby 1874, shows that their John Street house had 5 bedrooms & 2

sitting rooms for visitors, & 2 kitchens. *Photographic News*, 22.6.1866. *T.N.A.*, COPY 3/201, Carte-devisite size,

quarter & half plate. Wallis did not register any photos for copyright after 1867

Page 27. http://www.disused-stations.org.uk/w/whitby_west_cliff/index.shtml, Whitby – Grosmont from

1835, extended to Pickering as a horse worked line 1836 & to Malton 1845.

Page 30. W.G., 22.1.1876, 22.1.1.1892. The deeds for the sale still refer to Kyber House, not Khyber House.

W.G., 16.9.1876, 13.9.1889; Classified Directory of the Cleveland District 1876 & 1879, Kelly's N & E Riding

1889, photographic artist. 1891 George, aged 58, "not in business", visiting Welfords at Oak House; Hannah,

aged 59. Electoral list 1894, 1898, 1900, not 1901, Silver Street; Sleights, 1902 & 1904 electoral lists; 1911

census & 1912 electoral list; he still owned The Beeches at time of his death; *W.G.*, 11.10.1912; will proved

22 Oct. 1912, gross value estate £687, majority left to daughter Elizabeth Alice Norman.

Page 32. B.J.P., 1867, 538; London Gazette, 15.12.1868, King's debts were assigned under a deed of

bankruptcy; W.G., 19.12.1868. W.G., 6.4.1867; London Gazette, 20.4.1868.

Page 33. W.G., 6.4.1867 adverts to 21.9.1867, Sunley; W.G., 11.4.1868; R.G. 10/4848 Christopher Sunley 25 in

1867, but running a jet works in 1871.

Page 34. Confusion about Lucas being a photographer, & possibly his pupil J. Shepherd also, seems to have

arisen from an 1881 advert for Shepherd the artist (mentioning J. T. Lucas) immediately under an advert for

the Pier Portrait Rooms, then being run by J.H. Dawson. *W.G.*, 23.7.1870 to 24.9.1870, Dent. *W. G.*, 12.8.1871,

Post Office Directory 1872 & 1879. 1891, Arnell at Heckington nr Sleaford; A & P Bayliss, Photographers in Mid

19th Century Scarborough, 1998, 37 records undated cdv A. Arnell, Scarborough. 1901, Chapman working own

account in Oulton with Woodlesford, Leeds.

Page 35. Edward, nephew of Isaac Greenbury. *W.T.*, 11.10.1889; *W.G.*, 24.10.1890; 1861 census, Haggersgate,

EHG & Mgt Haggersgate 24, jet manufacturer employing 4 men & 3 boys, 1871, 41 Cliff Street, EHG & Mgt,

Charles son, empl 3 men 9 boys, 1881; 1891, Haggersgate; 1901, 15 Haggersgate. Edward died 1913 aged 76.

In 1920s & 1930s W.P. Greenbury, West Cliff Post Office, Skinner St., had postcards printed with his name &

address, & possibly published some cards himself. *W.G.*, 12 & 19.12.1885, 13.2.1886 advert,[ads 9 Jan to

24 April 1886]; electoral list 1885-86, Speedy's Yard, Flowergate; 1891, 5 Halls Yard, Flowergate, John 52, Ann

58, Frederick James 23 painter, Horace Edmund 19 painter's apprentice. Born 1838; 1861 Baxtergate, jet

worker born Whitby, wife Martha Ann born Worksop 1881 census, for 33 Cliff Street, children Sarah 18

dressmaker, Wm R grocer's assistant, James F jet worker & 5 others at school; 1891, Hall's Yard, Flowergate,

John Oxley 52 photographer Whitby, Ann 58, Frederick James 23 painter, Horace Edward 19 painters apprentice; electoral list, 1885-86, living Speedy's Yard, Flowergate; 1889 Kelly's N. & E. Riding Directory,

Hall's Yard Flowergate; 1890 Bulmer's 1890, 7a Flowergate; 1893 Kelly's, Hall's Yard, Flowergate; *W.G.*.

31.5.1895; 1901, W. Hartlepool, John 63, Ann 66, & lodger. William Waller was son of James Waller, shown

aged 39 in 1891, born at Whitby.

Chapter 5. John Waller.



Page 37. A family document which has come to light since publication shows that John Waller was definitely

working for Stonehouse by March 1864; when he started is not known for certain, but he may well have been Stonehouse's employee, mentioned on 1861 census.

John Waller was the son of Thomas Waller & his wife Margaret (nee Turnbull), who were married at Danby on 22 October 1836. John was born at Glaisdale on 8 August 1837. His mother died of consumption in September 1840 when he was three, and on the 1841 census John was living with an aunt and uncle, Mary (nee Turnbull) and John Simpson. His father, Thomas Waller, was also living at Aislaby, but with his sister Jane (nee Waller) and her husband Henry Hoggarth. By 1851 John himself, then aged 13 and still at school, was living with the Hoggarths in Aislaby, but his father Thomas was not. It seems likely that Thomas had died in the Dec .quarter 1842 (Oct/Nov/Dec).

[A Thomas Waller, son of Thomas & Margaret, was baptised on 1 August 1839 at Glaisdale, but does not appear on the census on 6 June 1841, but there is a death of a Thomas Waller in 1841, who may well be John's brother],

Thomas Waller was probably born 1804, the son of William and Ann (nee Wilton) who were married in 1799. William (John's grandfather) had a sister Jane, who married John Hutton of Danby in 1784. One of their children, Joseph, who was born in Danby in 1790, became a Wesleyan minister; he married Ann Fawcett at Sleaford in Lincolnshire in 1817 (Joseph died in 1861 and is buried at Guisborough, Ann died 1869)

In March 1864 Ann Hutton (nee Fawcett) sent a photo to a relative, probably her daughter Mary Ann, which was a portrait of "Mr John Waller, Photo Rooms, Whitby". In later years Mary Ann's husband, Robert M. Middleton, copied what she had written in a letter on to the back of that photo, "I shall send you one of dear John Waller, our lad that is at Whitby with Mr S. he is the only Gent left to us on the side and name of my dear husband's mother".

Mr S. was clearly the photographer William Stonehouse, who retired in 1865 or 1866. John Waller took over the business.

Interestingly, Robert Morton Middleton, husband of Mary Ann Hutton (John Waller's second cousin), had an aunt who married a Richard Kingston, whose mother's maiden name was Stonehouse! Is this how Waller came to work for Stonehouse?!

I am grateful to Wendy Acres for details of her family history and permission to use the photo of John Waller, and to Bryan Hoggarth for additional Waller family information.

The Whitby repository, or album of local literature, 1867,

40, on 28 May, Jane daughter of Mr G Y Kirby; W.G., various dates; Mercer & Crocker's 1869; Post Office 1872:

Classified Dir. of the Cleveland District 1876 & 1879; Elijah Hassell possible employee of Stonehouse; in 1860

Wm took on "a clever miniature painter, a pupil of late Sir W.C. Ross, R. A". W.G., 13.7.1867 onwards, previous

week missing; Stonehouse a freemason from 1850, Waller from 1871.

Page 38. B. J.P., 22.3.1867, John Waller registered a picture of Marquis of Normanby & answered a query re

copyright registration fees, saying same price for largest & smallest. *T.N.A.*, COPY 3/108, the Marquis posed for

Waller sitting in an armchair, ¾ face, staff in right hand, head uncovered, but placed his hands on his lap for

Wallis! *British Photographic Society Transactions*, 1876-1877, 9, members 1875 & Feb. 1879, deaths 1880; The

Photographic Society was founded 1853, "to promote the Art & Science of Photography", renamed 1874 the

Photographic Society of Great Britain; in 1894 it became The Royal Photographic Society of Great Britain; *W.G.*,

19 Dec.1883; Gladstone was M.P. for Whitby for 12 years, from 1868 to 1880; Braithwaite also favoured with a

sitting by the M.P.

Page 43. Northern Echo, 3.1.1880, W.G., 10.1.1880, with graphic detail of post mortem examination by Dr

Mead, his doctor. Will made 8.2.1877, witnesses Middleton Smith, solicitor & J.H. Dawson, probate 16.1.1880,

will under £600.

Chapter 6. John Harrison Dawson.

Page 45. W.G., 19.12.1883; N.Y.R.O. deeds, 1887 Fylingdales property, sold by 4 children of Edward & Mary

Martin, inc. Frances Dawson.

Page 46. W.G., 23.10.1891; the book also featured a picture of John Storr by the late Samuel Braithwaite.

taken from a group photo; the studio 's tenants came & went in fairly quick succession at this period, John

Varley there in 1897, Wm. Wilkinson 1901.891, Khyber Pass; 1901, Tower House, Khyber Pass; census 1911;

Kelly's N & E Riding Directory 1889 Dawson's home address 19 George St, Bulmer's 1890 5 Scoresby Terrace,

Kelly's 1893 as 19 George St , Kelly's 1897 Pier ; electoral lists, 1894, 1900 & 1900 show Dawson at Khyber

Pass, but not in 1902.

Chapter 7. Frank Meadow Sutcliffe.

Page 49. Thomas Sutcliffe & Sarah Lorentia Button married 1852; Marion Keighley, Whitby Writers, Writers of

Whitby & District, 1867-1949, 1957, 199-201, Sutcliffe asked to contribute autobiographical notes because of

all articles on photography that he wrote; 1861 Sutcliffe family at South Terrace, Headingley; *W.G.*, 16 Dec.

1871, Thos Sutcliffe was commissioned by Tetley to paint series of 50 to 60 water colours of the coast from Hull

to Redcar; he did other works for him & was working 2 of Whitby for him when he died; 6.4.1872, a sale of

Thomas Sutcliffe's drawings & sketches, to benefit widow & children, Leeds; Michael Hiley, *Frank Sutcliffe*,

Photographer of Whitby, 1974, 6, Frank worked as clerk for Tetley.

Page 50. 1871, Ewe Cote Hall. *W.G.*, 15.7.1871, Horace born 1856 & died early 1870; Kate's birth registered as

Kate Hearebelle, Annie as Annie Ling, Jessamine's as Jasmine; Lorentia as Mary Lorentia on 1911 census, but

registered as Lorentia; Michael Hiley, Frank Sutcliffe, Photographer of Whitby, 1974, 22, when Thomas died.

the earl of Mulgrave & influential friends, set up trust fund for Sarah & family; J. Hannavy, The Encyclopedia of

19th C Photography, Vol.2, New York, 1363. Cordelia Stamp, *Francis Frith's Whitby Photographic Memories*,

2005, 30-32, for photos of the Peart family; Michael Hiley, *Frank Sutcliffe, Photographer of Whitby*, 1974,

25, 31, although Frith told FMS that he did not want people in photographs, just views, Frith clearly revised his

ideas in later years & accepted the Peart photos; http://erps.dmu.ac.uk, British Photographic Society. Newby

Weatherill Duck married Hannah Todd in 1827 & Eliza, born 1843, was one of their 9 children. 1861 Newby

described as shoemaker, employing 5 men, 2 women & one boy; Newby died in 1867; 1871, Hannah described

as boot & shoe dealer; W.G., 23.1.1875 , marriage took place at St. Mary's on 18 January , not 1 January, as

some sources state.

Page 52. http://erps.dmu.ac.uk, British Photographic Soc., for Tunbridge Wells. M. Hiley, *Frank Sutcliffe*,

Photographer of Whitby, 1974, 42-5,123 fuller details of publications, incl. Camera Notes in America; articles

from Yorkshire Weekly Post & Amateur Photographer used by Hiley in his excellent book, essential reading for

those interested in FMS's work & philosophy; he did not use the Whitby papers. *W. G.*, 28.6.1935; J. Hannavy,

The English Seaside in Victorian & Edwardian Times, 2003, 12.

Page 53. B.J.P., 1876, 600, 612; 1877, 144, 420, Lyman Bigelow, an American photographer, also invented

revolving backgrounds for studios. *Sutton & Dawson's Dictionary of Photography, pub.* 1867. Captain Sir Wm

de W. Abney, then a well-known photographer, astronomer & chemist, published his book first in 1871, which

ran to its 11th edition in 1905; B.J.P., 1878,46, an advert by O.B.M. (an assistant?), 30 A Flowergate, "exchange

a plate electrifying machine, with Leyden jar, tank & pipette, for use with sciopticon, graphoscope (a small

folding device usually with single lens, in a folding wooden frame, for magnifying small photos); or a 24×18

carbon enlargement, for magic lantern slides or background or anything useful in photography; *B.J.P.*, 1882,

373, for slides, willing to exchange his *B.J.P.s* 1880 & 1881. *W.G.*, 13.9.1884; *The Graphic*, 6.9.1884; Rev. J. C.

Atkinson, *History of Cleveland Ancient & Modern,* 1874; W.G., July/ Aug. 1888, summer 1894, lithos of West

Cliff Saloon, Beggars Bridge, Robin Hood's Bay etc., which were used in the holiday season for several years.

Page 55. James S. Deardon, John Ruskin: a life in pictures, 1999, 91-93; Photographic Journal, June 1931, 255.

Sutcliffe wrongly remembered date of visit; Deardon proves it must have been 1873 because of certain

buildings photographed at Brantwood; A*mateur Photographer (A.P.)*, 9.2.1900, 107-08; Lancaster Univ.exhibition 2010, early daguerreotypes collected by Ruskin & others taken by him & servant, Tuscany

1840s. W. G., 10.9.1887 reported on "Fashionable amateur concert at Congress Hall", where Lowell, also a

critic, editor, & ex American Minister to England, read from his "Biglow Papers" & Miss M. du Maurier &

Master George du Maurier sang. Robert Pannett, friend of FMS, who later gave Whitby the land for Pannett

Park, bought various drawings by George du Maurier, 1875-1898, for his art collection, now in Whitby Museum. Nottinghamshire Archives, July 1902 photo, DD/MI/240/15, Austin performed the opening ceremony

of Caedmon Monument 1898; FMS took several photos, including some in Whitby Museum collection. *Deacon's Court Guide, Yorkshire* 1883, 1_{st} ed,, also shows the Sutcliffes at High Stakesby; *Slater's Directory*

1887; electoral list 1885-86 Broomfield Terrace; family was still at Broomfield Terrace in 1896; electoral list

1899 Field House, Sleights; 1901, no servants, presumably girls helped their mother & assisted FMS; 1911

census & many electoral lists, including 1920 Hvidet House; my thanks to Michael Shaw of the Sutcliffe Gallery

for the information concerning the architect; 1911 Irene & Zoe were still at home, described as art students.

W.T., 22 .2.1907.

Page 56. W.G., 20.10.1883, citing British Journal of Photography (*B.J.P.*), 13.10.1883; http://erps.dmu.ac.uk/

In 1873 Sutcliffe submitted 4 pictures; 1875 – 6; 1881 -6, 1882 -10 with a medal for Sand Cart, Limpits,

Fisherfolk; in 1883 - 15 pictures; 1884 - 4 gelatine plates, 1885 - 5; 1886 Water Rats; 1887 - 12, medal for

no 547; 1888 -18 of which 2 platino type, rest silver; 1889 - 9 pictures, 3 of which had medals - Saturday

Afternoon, Fish Stall, Dinner Time – all on Blanchard's Platinum Paper, which he used for the 7 submitted in

1890.

Page 58. P.N. 13.11.1888, 188, Mr. Frank Sutcliffe's Pictures at the Camera Club; W.G., 28.6.1935; A.P.

22.10.1886, *W.G.*, 6.11.86; the Photographic Soc. Exhibition held 5A, Pall Mall East, 4 Oct. to 13 Nov. 1886, 839

items from 201 exhibitors [675 photos, for which only 19 medals were awarded]; Water Rats was much

exhibited, inc. at international photography exhibition in Oporto, Portugal, in 1886. *W. G.*, 28.6.1933. *B. J.P.*

1897, 585, 603, meeting July 1896; C. N. Armfield, *Sun Artists, Mr Frank Sutcliffe*, July 1891, illustrated by

engraved (photogravure) copies of Water Rats, Dinner Time, Excitement, Sunshine & Shower; Armfield was a

Building Surveyor & Architect for York Diocese & on Danby & Glaisdale School Boards; designed All Saints.

Ugglebarnby, in 1842. American Amateur Photographer, 1887, 13-14.

Page 60. http://www.vam.ac.uk/vastatic/microsites/1158_lafayette/back_medals.php#_1_21 *P.N.*,

4.10.1889, 65; *W.G.*, 14.2.1890, Frank gave talk, with lime light lantern views, on Paris trip, to Wesleyan

Mutual Improvement Association; *W.G.*, 11.1.1889, 1.2.1889, 1.3.1889, Birmingham Photographic Exhibition,

awarded Gold Medal, 1000 exhibits in all; 5.4.1889, 5.7.89, 27.1.1893, Chicago 1st prize & medal for landscape

& marine; also prize for Water Rats; 1st prize animals – sheep; 2 honourables – A bit of news; A bonny lass &

Whitby Harbour; W.T., 7.3.1890, also medals won in Vienna, Coventry, Keighley, & Royston; *W.G.*, 1.4.1892,

27.1.1893, 14.7.1894.

Page 62. L. Linder, Journal of Beatrix Potter 1881-1887, 1989, 305, 409, bought from Mackenzie's whilst in

Birnam, Perthshire. Beatrix was friend of Canon Rawnsley, a co-founder of National Trust in 1895 & a prime

mover for the erection of Caedmon's Cross in 1898; Roger Taylor, *George Washington Wilson, Artist* &

Photographer, 1823-93, 1981, 150-51. My thanks to Julia Skinner, Photo Library Manager of Francis Frith

Collection for taking the trouble to look in archives & confirm my suspicions that these photos of the Pearts

are by Sutcliffe.

Page 64. W. G., 1.1.1887, 14.1.1888, 23.11.1888, shop for the sale of views, &c 7 Skinner Street; 1889 Kelly's

N & E Riding Directory, 30A Flowergate & 7 Skinner St; *W.G.*, 8.8. 1890, 14.8.1891, 10.2.1893, 14.4.1893. *B.J.P.*.

1892, 122, AGM; http://arts.jrank.org/pages/11284/professional-organizations-photographers'.html, NAPP

succeeded in 1901 by the *Professional Photographers' Association* (PPA), founded to 'Improve the status of

those who practise photography as a profession; to defend their interests; to assist its members by advice; to

afford them opportunities of meeting & discussing matters pertaining to the craft; & to uphold the rights &

dignities of the profession by all legitimate means'. Membership open to studio proprietors & principals;

assistants excluded. PPA concerned with copyright & royalty issues raised by emergence of national illustrated

press, & contributed to consultations leading to 1911 Copyright Act. After changes of name, became British

Institute of Professional Photographers (BIPP) 1983. President was Frank Bishop of Marion & Co. & committee

members included J. Lillie Mitchell, London Stereoscopic Co., Ltd., E. Frith of Frith & Co., Reigate, James

Lafayette of Dublin & Louis Wilson of G. W. Wilson & Co., Ld., Aberdeen; Sutcliffe was still on the committee in

1898. *T.N.A.*, Photographic registers, Copy 3 & photos in COPY 1. http://erps.dmu.ac.uk/; *B.J.P.*, March 10th

1899, 150; July 1892, 476, it is not clear whether Sutcliffe attended in person, as it is stated, "The following

paper was agreed to be taken as read, 'How to Look at Photography', F. M. Sutcliffe"; the Convention was

founded in 1886, to afford facilities to photographers, professional & amateur, many distinguished in the field,

for an annual gathering at different locations, where exhibitions & excursions were held, & papers of photographic interest were presented; H. P. Robinson, the well-known photographer, presented a paper 1892.

Page 65. http://www.edinphoto.org.uk/1_edin/1_edinburgh_events_-_photographic_convention_-_background.htm, Photographic Conventions were held in different location each year. 1892 Convention in

Edinburgh was 7th event; continued to be held annually, except during the 1st World War, until about 1930

Margaret F. Harker, *The Linked Ring. The Secession Movement in Photography in Britain* 1892-1910, 1979,

83-96, 161-162; a year after the foundation of the Ring 41 Links or members; other included H.P. Robinson,

George Davison, James Craig Annan & A. Horsley Hinton; FMS often used a long focus lens & a large aperture

to preserve linear & aerial perspective. National *Media Museum*, Bradford, Linked Ring Papers, 23.8.1900, for

FMS's second article; few copies survive.

Page 67. Photography published by Iliffe & Son, Coventry & London, editor: Mr Sturmey, other contributors

included W de W Abney & George Davison, 16.1.1890, 13.2.1890 etc. *W.G.*, 25.5.1894, 7.9.1894, 31.8.1894.

28.9.1894; http://erps.dmu.ac.uk/ . W.G., 30.11.1894; John Weighill a retired wine merchant, also had vaults

White Horse Yard, Church Street, Chairman of the Poor Law Union & Port & Harbour Trustee, lived Brunswick

Street; structural alterations John Braim, builder[19 Silver St,], painting work William Readman, plumbing &

glazing work Messrs Brown & Sons [Skinner St.] fine carved work inside & out Messrs Easton, Hoggarth &

Harrison. *Photogram*, April 1902, 107-08; *T.N.A.*, IR 58/74036/113, 1910 Land Valuation description, shop,

house [crossed out], photographic studio; occupier FMS, owner George Buchanan as trustee, freehold; yearly

tenancy £60; ground floor - double fronted shop, mounting room, washing room, 1_{st} floor studio, printing &

dark rooms, waiting & dressing rooms; 2nd floor attic; basement cellars under all; two story annex, small yard,

coals etc.

Page 68. Seavey backgrounds, distributed widely & used France, Germany, Australia, USA etc. http://www.luminous-lint.com/app/vexhibit/_THEME_19thc_Studio_Backgrounds_01/3/0/0/, many awards:

A.P., 3.8.1900, 90, 15.6.1900, 470-73. *B.J.P.*, 24.7.1896, similar sentiments in *A.P.* 3.5.1901; Photogram, May

1902, 133-36 hair, Sept 1902, 273-75 hats; *A.P.* 15.6.1900, W. J. Warren, 470-73. H. B. Browne, *Chapters of*

Whitby History The story of Whitby Literary & Philosophical Society & of Whitby Museum, 1823-1946, 1946.

201-02, Irene was very artistic, helped in photographic studio, wrote humorous rhymes, published 3 books ,

1932-34, of Rhymes from Yorkshire Villages, with Irene's woodcuts, enjoyed & exhibited her miniature painting. *Photographic .Journal of America*, 1893, 297; *W.G.*, 13.5.1898.

Page 69. http://legacy.www.nypl.org/research/chss/spe/art/photo/list.html#s; B.J.P., 29.4.1898, 268, also

historical section & early photos & trade sections; others exhibiting included Julia M. Cameron, H.P. Robinson.

David Octavius Hill, Craig Annan & George Davison. Kodak portfolio souvenir of the Eastman Photographic

Exhibition 1897: a collection of Kodak film pictures by eminent photographers, included works by Annan,

H.P. Robinson, George Davison, Andrew Pringle, Eustace Calland, Frances B. Johnston, & A. Horsley Hinton.

Sutcliffe not included in this first portfolio, though doubtless his photos were used other times. *A. P.* 30.3.1900, article by FMS, My Kodak's second birthday, 257. B. Coe & M. Haworth-Booth, *A Guide to early*

photographic processes, 1983, plate 19; FMS's photos were printed out on Solio printing out paper, with gold

toning . Hiley, 133 -34, gives example of diary-type recording of events, presaging photo journalism, with ${\sf FMS}$

photos of Yarm Fair. *W. G.,* 23.9.1898, photos Austin & Canon Rawnsley by Cross were 6s mounted, 5s

unmounted. http://www.edinphoto.org.uk/4/4_eps_exhibitions_judges_open_1861.htm. *W.G.*, 26.5.1899,

W.T., 22.11.1901; *W.T.*, 4.1.1901., 18.1.1901. Other talks, amongst many, included *W.G.*, 23.3.1900 "Beauty"

to the Presbyterian Mutual Improvement Society, *W.T.*, 15.3.1901, "Haystacks & other things" to Scarborough

& District Photographic Society.

Page 70. Electoral lists 1899, 1901, 1902, 1904; *W.G.*, 5.6.1903, Drewett, of Chubb Hill Road, "esteemed" choir

master & organist St Michaels & offered piano, singing & theory lessons; the bride's sisters, Zoe & Irene were

bridesmaids; reception held at Sutcliffe home. W.T., 11.1.1901 shop; N.Y.R.O. deeds Sep. 1903 bought land

from Frankland Wood; FMS later borrowed money from Wood & Dec.1903 bought extra. *W.G.*, 6.9.1904.

Alfred son of Robert Gray. W.G., 24.7.1981. *Northern Echo*, 23.7.1879, 10.9.1879. *W.T.*, 22.2.1907, Horace in

lodgings at Nassington Road, Hampstead; took ill on Tues., his parents received a telegram, reached his

bedside late Thursday; he died Sat, 16 Feb., buried Hampstead cemetery; he had been home for Christmas.

The picture was shown in *The Photogram of the Year 1902*.

Page 71. W.T., 24.1.1902; W.G., 18.3.1904; W.T., 5.1.1906 re article in A.P; Manchester Guardian, 1.11.1909

judge at Blackburn, 18.6.1907, book by Alfred Gaut. W.T., 8.7.1910 Convention given book containing photos

of Whitby by FMS & brief article on town by President, Godfrey Bingley. The Photographic Convention of U.K.

was a gathering of amateur & professional photographers. N .M.M., Bradford, Demachy had formed the

Photo-Club de Paris in 1888 with Maurice Bucquet, invited to join Linked Ring in 1895; *W.G.*, 26.5.1911, *W.T.*,

23.6.1911.

Page 72. Detail from Jim Strawbridge, 2010, Zoe's name is recorded on a memorial panel York Minster. His

mother, Sarah, died Whitby 1927, aged 97; electoral lists & 1901 & 1911 censuses, show that by 1900 Sarah

had moved from Ewe Cote, lived for many years at 15 Bagdale. W.G., 8.9.1914; A.P.,8.1942, 289.

Page 73. *W.G.*,11.7.1919-1.8.1919, Wm Ruff another chemist with photographic supplies; *W.G.*, 29.6.1923;

letter March 1931 to J. Dudley Johnson.

Page 74. W.G., 27.6.1924, Lit. & Phil. report. The building is now, 2011, home to Fusco's Quayside Fish

Restaurant; http://www.whitbymuseum.org.uk/bitsnpieces/aboutus.htm, old museum & subscription library

first floor, with public baths ground floor; attracted many famous visitors, including: Lewis Carroll, George

Eliot, Elizabeth Gaskell, & Wilkie Collins. M. Keighley, Whitby Writers. Writers of Whitby & District 1867-1909,

1957, intr., 201. *The Museums Journal*, 1941, 111. *The Photographic Journal*, Aug.1942, 290. *W.G.*, 23.7.1920.

30.7.1920. http://www.pannettpark.co.uk/HistoryOfPannettPark.php Pannett also bequeathed the Pump

Room & Spa in Bagdale to town; solicitor, Clerk to District Local Board, County Councillor, served townspeople, J.P., supported charities, devout Methodist. For more details see Anne Dennier, *A lasting legacy.*

The story of Whitby's Pannett Park, 2009.

Page 75. W.G., 28.6.1935. H. B. Browne, Chapters of Whitby History. The story of Whitby Literary & Philosophical Society & of Whitby Museum, 1823-1946, 1946, 234-35. Sutcliffe left everything to his daughter

Page 76. A.P., 15.6.1900, 473; W.G., 13.2 & 20.2. 1891, April & June 1891.

Chapter 8. William Wallace Herbert.

Page 78. 1851, son of John & Sophie Herbert, Whitehall Yard, Newbury, 1861, parents & siblings London, but

Wm not with them; *London Gazette*, 4.5.1869, 18.5.1869; 1871, William, wife Amelia & family at 89 Renshaw

St., Liverpool.

Irene.

Page 79. 1881 William lodging with Healey family, 10 Clare St., Liverpool & 1881 Amelia & 4 children at

Tyldesley cum Shakerley in Lincs; *London Gazette*, 16.11.1878. Electoral list, 1885-86, a Wm Herbert at 3 Grey

St; 1891, & 1901, family at Bakehouse Yard, Haggersgate. 20.10.1885, *North-Eastern Daily Gazette*; *W.G.*,

29.11.1884, 13.2.1886, 1886 Abel Heywood Penny Guides; 1889 Kelly's North & East Riding, 1890, Bulmer's.

1893 Kelly's; 1897 Kelly's, *Whitby Official Directory of Residents 1899*, 62a Baxtergate, home Bakehouse Yard,

Haggersgate, 1901 W J Cook & Co Directory.

Page 81. 10.2.1893, Boyle, C. Griffin, J. Foster, R.W. Waller, J.W. Nicholson (captain & secretary), I. McGuire.

C. Breckon, M. Whelan, T. McCairns, M. Fortune, B. Marsay, with J. Wright, treasurer & W. Goodwill, attendant. *W.G.*,26.3.1891, 1871 Liverpool, Wallace 6, Amelia 5, Alice & Hannah 1. By 1901 George had left

home & married May Everall 21, Bebington Cheshire, 26 Aug 1895, son born Wm Wallace Herbert in 1896:

W.G., 29.1.1892, 5.2.1892, 3.3.1893. Rev. Williams led many protests, inc. against West Cliff Estate & Lord

Normanby. W.G., 29.4.1892, 6.5.1892 Herbert took pictures of crowd breaking through doorway, coping

stones being displaced etc., 17.6.1892.

Page 82. W.G., 30.3.1893; 29.8.1894, Herbert advertised, "the Rev. F. Hayden Williams had five sittings

recently at the Photographic Studio of W.W. Herbert, Baxtergate. Copies may be had. Cabinets 8d, Cartes-devisite

4d"; W.G., 7.12.1894, 11.1.1895.

Page 83. In 1890 other photographers - John Oxley, E. H. Greenbury, Wm. Wilkinson, & Thomas Wilson. Not

many stamp photos survive in sheets, but a full sheet shown at National Portrait Gallery's exhibition "Camille

Silvy, Photographer of Modern Life 1834-1910", in 2010; W.G., 31.5.1895; 22.5.1896.

Page 84. W.T., 25.8.1899 12.1.1900, 23.2.1900 Sunley died just before cliff fall on 13 Feb. 1900, aged 57, &

was father-in-law of the late William Heming,; A.P. 2.3.1900; W.G., 22.5.1903. 1911 William's widow Amelia

lived in Bradford.

Chapter 9. James Aston Briggs

Page 85. W.G., 9.7.1926; 1871, Briggs' father was born Tipton, but married in London 1864; London Gazette.

17.9.1867, he was in court for debt, but managed to keep his business going; he died at Tipton 20.4.1876. 1871

Tipton; Pharmaceutical Society of Great Britain, 1864, 241; Jones's Mercantile Directory of S. Staffordshire &

E. Worcestershire, 1865; Harrod & Co.'s Directory of Derbys, Leics Rutland & Staffordshire, 1870; Edward J.

Briggs married Florence Morris, Sept. Quarter 1889, Wolverhampton registration district; *W.G.*, 29.11.1889,

Florence Briggs died Whitby, aged 24, & Mary shortly before.

Page 86. The Century's Progress: Yorkshire Industry & Commerce published by The London Printing &

Engraving Company 1893. Settle, reprinted Brenton, 1971; Whitby businesses featured: J.N. Clarkson. Silk

Mercers; George Remmer, manufacturer of shirts; Edwin Todd, Glass, China & Earthenware Dealer; Wm Foster

& son, West Cliff Livery Stables; Isaac Langdale, Standard Jet Works; Chas Bryan, Manufacturer of Jet

Ornaments & Jewellery; Foster & Wright, Confectioners; G. W. Chadwick, Dispensing & Family Chemist, which

had dark-room for free use of customers. Khyber House Studio was set up by George Wallis, not Wallace.

Page 87. W.G., 16/23 & 30.12.1892; B.J.P. 1892, 719, the letter concerned the deterioration of photographic

plates; *W.G.*, 25.5.1894, 16.8.1895; Briggs own children born 1895, 1897, 1902 & 1907; *Kelly's Directory 1897*;

W.G., 7.8.1891 J.W. Schofield, artist, had The Studio at 9 Marine Parade, but was in Devon in Nov. 1893

Page 88. Briggs electoral list 1894 at Khyber House, 1895 Marine Parade; *W.G.*, 24.1.1896 Briggs (Photographer) The Whitby Cycle Stores 9 Marine Parade; *W.G* 6.5.1892, 2.1896, 15.1.1897, *W.T.*, 29.7.1898,

W.G., 24.2.1899 & 23.2.1900, inflating station for Cycle Components & Manufacturing Co. Ltd of Birmingham;

W.G., 15.3.1900, Harrowing died 11.3. 1901; 1900 & 1901 electoral lists Marine Parade; 1901 census & 1901

W J Cook & Co Directory, photographer 13 Haggersgate; Kelly's 1905, photographer & cycle dealer, St Ann's

Staith. T.N.A., IR58/74055.

Page 89. W.T., 13 Jan 1905; 11.10.1905; Kelly's 1909, 12 St Ann's Staith, photographer & cycle dealer; electoral

list 1906-07, 1909, 1912, 1915; *Kelly's* 1913 motor engineer; 1912/14 electoral lists, 9 Marine Parade, Chris. H.

Hood with workshop at Wear's Yard. Chas Hewitt, 1911 census Leeds, aged 60 photocolorist; 1911, Christopher Herbert Hood, 9 Marine Parade 25, widower, cafe proprietor, born Pickering.

Page 90. W.G., 17.5.1912 & other dates to 30.8.1912;

http://www.npg.org.uk/whatson/display/20101/thebrothers-

sarony.php, Sarony born Quebec, trained as daguerreotypist New York. Studio complex included high-class tea rooms, dressing rooms, developing & printing workshops. Square in which his studio stood

renamed Sarony Square. After 1879 death firm Sarony & Co. continued until 1969; http://www.vam.ac.uk/vastatic/microsites/1158_lafayette/back_dev.php;. *W.G.*, 14.5.1912 to 30.8.1912.

Cross adverts; Earlsheaton, Dewsbury, 1911, Mark Cross, 28 photographic artist own account, Robina M 28, &

Wilfred L 1 born Scarborough. 1911, 12 St. Ann's Staith, Briggs, wife Florence, 4 children; *Kelly's* 1913. motor

engineer; W.G., 9.7.1926, son Bernard said he had not been well , but death unexpected; 23.12.1926 Edward

Jas Briggs will £2,766. Late 1920s shop cycles, & Collier's ironmongery stores.

Chapter 10. William Henry Heming.

Page 91. 1881 census Hunslet, Leeds; Kelly's 1897; Whitby Official Directory of Residents 1899; Christopher

Sunley died 1900; W.G., 5.5.1897; his wife Damaris did not remarry & died in Scarborough in 1929. *Pages 92 & 93. W.G.*, 19.5.1899 & 25.8.1899.

Chapter 11. Tom Watson.

Page 94. W.G., 18.4.1957 obituary. Peter Frank, *Tom Watson of Lythe 1863-1957: Journeyman Photographer.*

1980, 1, written for exhibition of Photographs from Watson Collection held at Pannett Art Gallery, Whitby

14-28 June 1980 & Crescent Art Gallery, Scarborough, Nov. 1980; G. Richardson, *T. Watson Photographer of*

Lythe, near Whitby, Est. 1892, 1992, 1, 5; W.G., 12.8.1871.

Page 95. W.G., several adverts 1873 & 11.7.1874 etc; H. B. Browne, *Chapters of Whitby History*, 1823-1946,

Hull, 1946, 175; W.G., 26.8.1897; 7.1.1898, 2.11.1900; 1891, Lythe Lodge, Wm Watson 56 joiner foreman,

Mary 56 born Salop, Ann 30 elementary teacher Whitby, Thomas 28 Joiner (journeyman) Whitby, Alice 23

Lythe, Elizabeth 20 milliner dressmaker Lythe. 22.3.1951. G. Richardson, *T. Watson, 1992, 2, 5 - 8*; P. Frank,

Tom Watson of Lythe, 4-5; W.G., 22.3.1951, he made albums of his tours. Hand Camera and Lantern Review,

22.12.1893. "We congratulate Mr Watson on his well earned success".

Page 96. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/World's_Columbian_Exposition, May-Oct 1893; *American Amateur*

Photographer, 1893, 134,258-62; W.G., 27.1.1893; G. Richardson, T. Watson, 1992, 2, 7-8; P. Frank, Tom Watson of Lythe, 4, he travelled also to Norway & Holland.

Page 97. W.G., 18.5.1957. W.G., 5.3.1895, 25.6.1897, 13.8.1897.

Page 98. W. G., 31.3.1901; 1901 TW at 118 Heath St lodging with John & Eliz Jones. Single, 38, photographer,

born Whitby; 1901 Hampstead photographers, Fred. Wm Porter 39 New Kent Rd & fam at St Ann's Cottage,

Vale of Heath, Hampstead & Edw. Porter 22 boarder; 1903 Kelly's Northern suburbs London. 13A Heath St.,

Porter Bros photographers. J. Hannavy, *Images of a Century - the Centenary of the British Institute of Professional Photography,* Ware, 2001, 10-20. W.G., 3.11.1893, 28.12.1893. T.N.A., COPY 1/458/59.

Page 99. 1911 census, Gordon Cottage, Lythe, Tom Watson, 48 photographer & picture framer, wife Martha

Sarah,41, Mary 6 & William Edward 4. Tom's father William died Jan. 1911. Daughters - Lady Katharine Mary

and Lady Gertrude Elizabeth. Earl of Mulgrave born 29.7.1912; W.G., 2.8.1912, 30.8.1912, 17.3.1933.

Page 100. W.G., 1.8.1919, 27.11.1925; *Kelly's* 1921, 1929, 1933; 17.3.1939 Society re-formed end 1937; W.G.,

17.4.1939, 8.11.1940.

Page 101. W.G., 22.3.1951, Photographic Soc. chairman, H.J. Davis, present & secretary, A. Barratt; & J Tindale

thanked Mr & Mrs Hindmarsh; W.G., 4.5.1951.

Chapter 12. Photographers of the District.

Pages 104 & 105. 1911 census Henry Charles 36 married 1yr married artist photographer own account born

Nottingham 1875; wife Ellen Allen Morley 34 W.Derby 1876 (1911 census born Liverpool!) Back states I.M.

Smales, but 1911 Wm Sowerby Smales at Staithes, aged 68, Tailor & postman. 1901, another Wm Smales 36

postman, but in 1911 Wm S 45 scavenger. W.G., 27.10.1911. Kelly's 1913; electoral list, 1915.

Page 109. 1901 census Joseph 46 born Egton, Lucy 34 born Glaisdale, & Louis 11 m, at Glaisdale. 5 Anglers

Terrace; 1911 Glaisdale. Carr End, Joseph 56 estate agent, Lucy 44, Louis Gerard 10, Oswald Francis 8, Aidan

George 6, May Elfrida 9, Alfred Edwin 2.

Page 111. 1911 census Wray born at Norton, near Malton; 1911 Port Mulgrave Thomas A. Welford head mar

47 born Roxby Staithes. Betsy?wife 36, 3 boys all born Scaling & 2 boarders. John Atkinson 1911, Broad Carr

Glaisdale, 48 painter artist, born Newcastle& family; 1901 Heathfield Sleights, 37 artist painter sculptor; 1891

Heaton Newcastle 27 clerk; T. Buchanon, *William Hayes 1871-1940*, *York Photographic Artist*, 1986. http://www.thekemps.org.uk/FamilyHistory/P-Generation/P802SHOWELLWiliamMartin.htm.

Chapter 13. Other Local Photographers

Page 113. Bulmer's 1890, Mayfield Place; Kelly's 1893, Lythe; *N.Y.R.O.*, 1894 electoral list, Mayfield Place;

1901, Thos Wilson 53 gardener born Lythe, Mary 62, Ruth 21, John son 19 photographer & taxidermist, all

born Whitby; 1911 census, 2 Clarence Place, Thos Wilson 75 Post Office pensioner, Mary 73, Ruth 28; 1911,

Elm Yard John Wilson 27 taxidermist, Jane 28 born Ravenscar, Thomas 1. *Kelly's* 1913, Mayfield Place, shows

this 1913 directory yet again as unreliable. *Kelly's* 1897, 1899, 6 Poplar Terrace; later, e.g., 1913, 1921, 1925 at

5 Abbey Terrace; they married in 1881. *W.G.*, 20.10.1899; 24.11.1899, Hall showed bromide enlargements;

6.12.1899; B.J.P. Almanac 1912.

Page 114. W.G., 1.7.1921; 26.6.1931, 5.8.1932, also of the concrete barge last vessel built & launch SS

Bernard, 5675 tons, in 1900.

Page 117. In 1891 a Thomas Parkinson, born Whitby, c.1890, was living in Leeds & working as a drapery

manager, may be T. Woodhouse Parkinson; *The Huddersfield Chronicle & West Yorkshire Advertiser*, 25.9.1886.

she died 17 Sep. Springwood Avenue, Huddersfield. Electoral list 1886, 1894 Silver St., W.G., 12.8.1898; 1901,

Thomas 43, Jane 41; Electoral List 1902; *W.T.*, 7.12.1900, 22.2.1901, 3.5.1901; *W.G.*, 26.4.1901, 14.10.1904;

W.T., 17.2.1905; 1897 21a Skinner St listed as artist; 1911 census 4 Ocean Road 54 s Painter artist & Jane

Elizabeth sister s 52 both Whitby; still there 1912, 1915 voters, autumn 1919; 1901 W J Cook & Co. Directory;

W.G., 4.8.1905, 18.8.1906, http://www.brockfieldhall.co.uk/staithes_group_pictures_brief_history.htm 1902

& 1903 at Staithes, 1904 at member Edward Anderson's Gallery in Whitby; but incorrectly states that the

Staithes group did not hold any exhibitions locally after 1904.

Page 118. W.T., 16.8.1907; W.G., 9.11.1900, W.T., 16.8.1907, 19.7.1910, Le Duc D'Aumale; 12.5.1911 Foster.

30.8.1912 herring; *Chapters of Whitby History*, 294. Harry Herbert Arnett born Huddersfield 1865; *W.G.*.

25.5.1906, Messrs Horne & Sons have also on sale postcard photographs of the ceremony, executed by

Mr J. T. Ross. Electoral lists 1912, Jane Arnett, Henrietta St.

Page 119. 1901. Eskdale Buildings 12 Haggersgate [back of 9 Marine P is 13 Haggersgate]— John Wm Wilkinson

36 Photographer own account born Driffield, Annie 35, born Askham Richard, Stephen 9 born Middleton Tyas,

Alice Amelia 8 Gilling West, Jno Wm 5 Pickering, Kate 3 & Mary Ellen 1 Whitby; 1911 census 10 Haggersgate

John Wm W 48 confectioner own acc Scarboro, Annie 46, scientific character reader, own acc, Askham

Richard, & John Wm 15 shop ass, & 5 more. 1890 & 1899, 8 Grape Lane, 1894 & 1895 electoral list Wm

Wilkinson 93 Church St; 1901 W J Cook & Co Dir., Waterloo Place. 1911 census at Grosmont, Durkin aged 28,

with Wm & Winifrede Harrison; W.G., 28.3.1919, 11 April & adverts all year; 1921 Kelly's; Kelly's 1929 2

Station Rd Loftus. W.G., 12.4.1929, 3.1.1930, 25.4.1930 photo in W.G.

Page 120. George Trueman published at least seven cards of Runswick; my thanks to David Taylor for this information. Volkart advert B.J.P., 1928, 143; W.G., 3.1.1930.

Page 121. W.G.,23.6.1933, 14.7.1933,23.4.1937,23.9.1938, 14.4.1939; competitions, Scarborough 1938, Yorks Photographic Union 1936, Birkenhead 1936, Dublin 1937 (Thanks to John Tunstill for competition details, & to Emily Cockayne for Richmond sale).

Chapter 14. John Thomas Ross.

Page 122. 1851 census, Church St. Thomas Ross, 36, weaver (grandfather), Jane 38, John, 12, errand boy, born

1839 (father), Mary 8 scholar, Jane 9? scholar, Elizabeth 1, & 2 lodgers; St. Ann's Staith, James Locker 40,

Esther 40, & children Frances 18, George 16, Esther 11, Thomas 10, James 8, John 5, Stephen 2, Mary Ann

1 day! 1861, John Ross 21 jet worker (father), Esther 21, Mary J. R. 4 scholar, Esther 1; 1871; White's Directory

1867, Perry, 1991, A Whitby Directory of the Early 20th century, at least 1867-69. White's Directory 1867;

E. Perry, Church Street, 19th century directory of trades and traders, 1991, Ross family at Prim. Methodist Yard

1867-69; 1871, family living unnamed yard, possibly P.M. Yard still; *W.T.*, 5.4.1929; 1881, Sandgate, John Ross

42 jet worker [lap] (father); Esther 42; Mary J 24; JOHN T, 20, Boiler Maker; Robert W, 13; Florence, 5; Edith, 3.

Electoral list, Sandgate 1885-86, John Ross senior; 1891, White Horse Yard, Church St, John M Ross 52 jet

worker (father), Esther 52, Mary J 33, Edith 13.

Page 123. 1841, Ann/Annie Thistle granddaughter of Thos Thistle, farmed at Carr Hall, Ruswarp. Thos Thistle,

52, farmer, [grandfather of Annie], Susannah 50, Elizabeth 50, John mason assistant, Adam 16 Shoe Maker

Apprentice, Elisha 14, Jane 9, Susannah 5. 1851, Baxtergate, Adam Thistle, 27, shoemaker, Susannah sister 15

general servant; 1861. Flowergate by Oyston's Yard. Adam Thistle 35 grocer & flour dealer, Frances M 26

(married 1859), Ann 6m., 1871, 33 Flowergate, next to Oyston's Yard, Adam Thistle 47 shoemaker Ruswarp,

Frances M 35 Flour dealer, Ann 10 scholar, Harry R 9 sch, Mary 6, Ellen 3, Thomas S 1, all born Ruswarp; Adam

died 1874, aged 50. 1881, 3 Belle Vue Terrace, Frances M Thistle widow 48 lodging house keeper, Ann dau

unmarried 20, Mary 16, Ellen 13 scholar, John S 7 & 2 boarders. N.Y.R.O., MIC 2549, Whitby Congregational

Church Bks, Mrs Thistle received into communion with church, member July 1875.

W.T., 3.5.1889; W.T., 30.5.1889, Mrs Estill member PM Fishburn Park 42 yrs; W.G.,14.7.1877, Wm Estill.

35 Gray St., after 30 years in employ of Mr T. Heselton, late E. Corner, commenced confectionery, bread &

grocery business. W.G., 2.6.1888, 5.5.1891, 14.10.18928.9.1893 N.Y. R.O.R/M/Wh4/2/1, Ross listed as local

preacher 1904, 7th in seniority by 1914 & possibly earlier, was 3rd 1914 after Rev. J. Toyn & Rev. W. Robson.

W.G., 25.7.1894 Sunday School treat in field lent by Mrs Turnbull on The Mount; 7.4.1898; 30.3.1899; 12.4.1901; *W.T.*, 3.2.1899, Mr T Hall President, Mt T Langley vice pres., Mr F Langley recording sec, Mr J T Ross

corresponding sec., Miss E Anderson treasurer. *W.G.*, 27.10.1899; 11.5.1900; 12.10.1900; 16.10.1903. *W.G.*,

7.2.1896; 15.1.1897; 19.2.1897; 9.4.1897; 7.4.1898. *W.G.*, 2.2.1884, the registrar for Temperance Society was

J. Ross; this may have been John's father or John himself; Whitby Museum, Minutes of Temperance Hall, 1891-

1914; *W.G.*, 16.7.1897 sports; *W.T.*, 24.2.1899; *W.G.*,5.5.1899, Ross sang "Daughter of Jerusalem" & "When

other lips" at a concert; 3.6.1899; 19.1.1899.

Page 124. 3.1.1902; 24.2.1904; 26.4.1904, one pledge of abstinence made. W.G., 18.10.1889; 31.12.1897, old

chapel many steps, access difficult for some. W.G., 2.11.1888, 1st anniversary of Temperance Hall opening.

T.N.A., IR 58/74061/2626, eventually sold for £66 in 1908 to J. Paylor, as warehouse; 60 feet wide, 38 ft deep

& 37.6 ft high. *N.Y.R.O.*, deeds Nov. 1901, other trustees included Thos Hall, Thos Langley, Fredk Langley, John

Frankland; *W. G.,* 23.12.1904, "Harry" Freeman's funeral held at Church St. P. M. Church by Rev E. Challenger;

W.G., 11.10.1901, architect W.G., Smithson, Leeds; builder John Braim & Sons of Whitby; 18.10.1901;

7.2.1902; 24.7.1903.

Page 125. W.T.,2.10.1903; 1.4.1904, other resisters B. Easton, owed 7s 8d; Rev. G. M. Storrar (Presbyterian)

9s 6d, Rev. E.W. Challenger (P.M.) 10s 1d, Rev G.S. Saunders (Congregationalist) 11s 7d, Ross 12s 3 ½d; W.T.,

2.10.1904, group again bought each other's items , auctioneer gave fee to Cottage Hospital. *W.T.*, 15.5.1908,

old Church Street P.M. Chapel, Chapel Yard. 60ft by 36 ft. £65. W.T., 21. 6. 1889, 30.8.1889, 29.6.1894 Ross

West Terrace; 1894 electoral list; W.T., 7.6.1895 Mrs Berryman 7 West Terr. Bulmer's 1890, lodging house

keeper; 1893 *Kelly's*; 1891, 7 West Terr; J. T. Ross head mar 29 Iron Ship Building Plater, Ann 29; born Whitby.

Electoral list 1895 West Terrace; *T.N.A.*, IR 58/74047, 7 West Terrace, basement – front kitchen, scullery,

larder, coals; ground floor dining room, bedroom, W.C., 1st floor 2 bedrooms & sitting room; 2nd floor, 2 attics

lit by skylights. IR 58/74049/1405 Argyle House, ground floor – dining room, bedroom, lobby passage; basement 2 kitchens & pantries; 1st floor drawing room & bedroom; 2nd floor 5 bedrooms, 3rd floor 4 attics;

lean to - bathroom & c in annexe; coals & c in small yard. W.G., 18.3.1892, Argyle House. Miss Tinsley (late

principal of Sutton College, Malton) will be prepared to receive pupils at the above address after the Easter

holidays. Terms on application. 1901, Frances was not running Argyle House as stated by Bullamore, p. 8; 1911

census Frances had one boarder, Albert James Pearson, at Crescent Avenue. Frances died, aged 82, in 1918.

Ross insurance *W J Cook & Son Dir.of Whitby*, 1899, insurance agent 1900, how long agent not known.

Page 126. W.T., 14.5.1897, 20.4.1900, 4.10.1901, W.T., 2.11.1900, Ross on committee 1900-08; no later

reports for membership/committee. *W.T.*, 15.1.1901; W.G., & W.T.,13.2.1903; *W.T.*, 18.3.1904, 8.3.1907,

15.5.1907, JTR 2 demonstrations 1907, one using Rajah bromide paper & metol-quinol developers. *W.G.*, 13.9.1901, about 20 iron shipwrights left for shipyards north; *W.G.*, 27.12.1901 shipbuilding at Whitehall

Shipyard "somewhat limited", 1 vessel being built, even Middlesbrough Hartlepool, Sunderland & Newcastle

work slacker, some Whitby men returned; 12.1903 Turnbull's continued 1903, "gloomy outlook"; A. & R. Long,

A Shipping Venture, Turnbull, Scott and Company, 1872-1972, 1974, 130-32.

Page 127. 1901, Argyle House, 18 Abbey Terrace, JTR m 40 iron shipwright (worker); wife Ann 40; Frances M

Thistle 65 mother in law lodging house keeper, own account at home; Sarah Carter 25 general domestic

servant. 1902 voters list for 18 Hudson Street, JTR. W J Cook & Son, Whitby, 1901, Superintendant, Abstainers

& General Assurance Co Ltd , Argyle House; *Kelly's* 1901, apartments at 18 Abbey Terrace, & photographer

Onward House, Brunswick Street; Perry, A Whitby Directory of Early 20th century, 1991; W.G., 10.8.1900.

Onward House, Brunswick St. Mrs J Fawbert has opened newly built premises with entirely new stock of fans,

drapery & ladies underclothing; later also servants' registry; those with good refs placed quickly; 2011 Onward House known as Red House. *W.G.*, 23.6.1902; 22.2.1901, supplement; another photo of the proclamation in

the Station Square was taken by J. Barnard, another member of the Camera Club; Whitby Times used photos

by more club members, Alfred G. Gray and T. Puckrin. Perry 1991, Whitby Directory of Early 20thc, Haydock's

Place, 31 Flowergate & 14 Cliff Street. Paul Atterbury, On Holiday: Remembering Yesterday's Holidays with

Paul Atterbury, Basingstoke, 2008, 130; Herbert had attended the beach from 10 till 1 each day. *Page 128*. Parliamentary Papers Great Britain, [1818]; Ill (1893) Table 6; (1904) p.265, 1901 there were 11.148

males, 3,851 females, making 14,999 in total. Sutcliffe was critical of the numbers of non-artistic untrained

people becoming photographers. *N.Y.R.O.*, deed s. *W.G.*, 22.4.1904, sale of dwelling houses & tenement

property at Crown Hotel, net rental £42 10s. Oyston's Yard once occupied by Jonathon Oyston & others, &

formerly was Kneeshaw's Yard; vendors, executors of Eleanor Pearson.

Page 130. W.G.,15 /22/ 29.7.1904 advert Onward House opened retail fruit shop, R. Hodgson, wholesale &

retail fruit & potato merchant, Market Place; W.T., 5.8.1910, 28.6.1912, Onward House only 1 bedroom on 1st

floor, two small attic rooms which served as bedrooms. N.R.Y.O. Whitby P.M. circuit Jan-March Ross at Abbey

Terrace, April onwards Brunswick St; Argyle House finally sold Sep. 1909 by trustees of late Mary A. Pearson.

Kelly's 1905. 1909; electoral lists 1901, 1909, 1912, 1914. 1911 census, Onward House, Brunswick Street, John

Thos Ross 49 head, no children living/dead, photographer, own account & Ann Ross, wife 50 domestic duties.

Page 131. http://www.guernsey.net/~gtwebber/firstgb.htm, 15.9.1894. Geo Stewart, Edinburgh produced

early cards. Coloured cards often produced by photo-lithography or collotype. *W.T.*, 7.11.1902. *B.J.P.*, 5.10.1906, 108, Tucks had difficulty in getting a south coast stationer to take 1000 cards in 1899; 1905 same

man sold 100,000 cards in 1 year; 726, £1,200,000 spent on postage alone. Assuming average card price 1½d

£3.6m spent. July & Aug. 1905 average 215,000 picture cards per week & $1_{\rm st}$ week August 300,000 were sent in

Blackpool alone! http://camerapedia.wikia.com/wiki/No._3A_Folding_Pocket_Kodak, http://erps.dmu.ac.uk/catalogue_detail.php?enid=1906

Page 132. B.J.P., 26.1.1906, 71, 12.4.1906. B.J.P. Almanac & Photographers Daily Companion, 1911, 342, 1183-

1186, by machine printing costs were 50 - 2s 6d, 250 - 11s, 5-- 21s 6d, 1000 - 40s [£2]; printing collotype

postcards 250 – 7s 6d, 500 – 9s 6d, 1000 -14s 6d. Prompt postal service. Kodak & Rotograph offered bromide

papers, other firms 'Printing Out Paper.' B.J.P., 14.9.1906 article on P.O.P. postcards.

Page 133. At start of his postcard Ross did not number cards & so far 2 different photos of the women have

been found later numbered 253 and 254. All known cards between 235 & 254 are of Runswick, & a few others

exist with later numbers. W.T., 26.4.1901, 3.5.1901.

Page 134. Most early cards have stripes at left/right /top/bottom & even some numbered cards have this

feature. Early numbered cards include no. 21 in Oct 1905, no. 41 in Dec 1906; no. 5 in July 1907. C. Bullamore,

Ross, Photographer, Whitby: The Life and Work of a Yorkshire Artist, 2009, lists cards known at that date &

deals briefly with Ross' life until the time he became a photographer. The estimation of Ross R.P. cards was

made by Richard Moore, an expert on Ross cards with an outstanding collection. W.T., 29.9.1911.

Page 135. Bullamore, Ross, 50, mentions a Ross card which was posted on the actual day of the fire. W.T.,

20.4.1905, 19.4.1907; All the Year Round, 6.8.1870.

Page 138. The photo on the Flowergate litho printed card was also published as Real Photo J. T. R. 83. Author

has examples of identical cards under Dennis' Dainty imprint, under J.T.R. series with different numbers – one

card black & white, the other coloured, plus cards of same view without any identifying name. http://www.guernsey.net/~gtwebber/miniphoto.htm, printing & publishing firm of Dennis was founded in

1870 & produced much excellent work; in June 2000 it went into liquidation. Sadly, the firm's records were

destroyed in W.W. 2, so Ross' connection with them has been put together from his surviving works. Amongst

the watercolour paintings mentioned in his wife's will are Fish Quay by Hannaford, East side and Moor by

Williams, and a seascape, moors picture, general landscape and East Side, all by Gibson.

http://www.guernsey.net/~gtwebber/miniphoto.htm Dennis published many postcards and Daino letter cards

of northern England & the midlands at this time & later expanded to cover the rest of the country. Amongst

known Ross art cards are by **W. Gibson** - Beggars Bridge Glaisdale; Staithes, Rough Sea; Lifeboat and piers; by

Charles E. Hannaford - Blue Bank Top, Sleights; Tin Ghaut; The Moors; Fish Quay; The White Lady; East Cliff

Whitby; by **Varney** – Rigg Mill; 3 different of Goathland; two different Runswick; Thomassin Foss; by **William**

Matthison Abbey & station from back town square; Eastrow Beck Sandsend; Town from East Cliff; Abbey;

Promenade Sandsend; by John Wynne Williams The Moors, Castleton, Staithes from the south; by **Joseph**

Eaman - Outside Whitby by Moonlight; by **W. Wynne** - Robin Hood's Bay from the sea, The Bank R.H.B., by

William James Boddy - Tate Hill Pier; by Warren Williams - Rigg Mill near Whitby.

Page 141. Novelty Postcard by E.T.W. Dennis produced for many towns as far afield as Bromsgrove, Bedford

and Preston. W.T., 8.7.1910. http://www.westernfrontassociation.com/great-war-on-land/generalinterest/

105-lines-canteens.html By the end of war there were such 295 canteens with the B.E.F. in France. *W.T.*, 25.5.1906; 20.12.1940. Ross published his own cards of Penny Hedge for several years [1906, 1907

1908, 1909, 1911, 1912 are known, others may well exist. Book was 24 by 28 cms.

Page 142. W.T., 9.7.1909, reception, with tea by Bothams, took place on the Niobe, one of armoured cruisers.

At 10 pm searchlights from cruisers operated, much interest. Crews stayed on board apart from a cricket team

which easily defeated locals. Even excursion from Hartlepool. Ross had already visited Great Broughton when

he took a picture of the Wesleyan Chapel, seen posted Sep 1904. Picnics were held in 1906 Goathland, 1907

river picnic Glen Esk & at Rigg Mill; 1908 Goathland. W.G., 26.7.1908.

Page 143. Real photographic cards by Ross have come to light published by A. Sergeant of Sleights and George

Fry of Ruswarp Post Office. J.T.R. series cards published by W.J. McClachlin of Hinderwell have also been seen

since publication. Advertising cards with Ross photos were made for Skelton & Jefferson of Hinderwell.

Page 146. W.T., 13.5.1910, 24.6.1910, topping out ceremony, 19.8.1910, Ross was one of six who gave £5 &

laid stones; other donors who laid stones Rev. & Mrs W. Robson £10 & Miss Vasey, £5.5s. *N.Y.R.O.,* R//M/WH

2/11/2, April 1909 JTR loan £90 for purchase of Ruswarp site; interest paid to him until 1921 when Chapel Aid

Association became involved instead; Oct 1911 postcards selling raised at least £2 0s 6d; "Christmas singing

"Dec 1911 £7 2s 2d. Ross also involved with more fund raising for 1910 P.M. Centenary. *W.T.*, 6.3.1908, coal

given to townspeople. Just before opening traders on the East-side protested at closing of temporary bridge

for some days before ceremony & managed to have it re-opened for few extra days. 4.10.1912, finishing

touches made last minute, as John Tweed's statue only placed on plinth hours before ceremony, presided over

by Lord Londonderry. London statue of Cook by Sir Thomas Brock unveiled in Mall, July 1914 by H.R.H. Prince

Arthur of Connaught for British Empire League. W. G., 10.7.1914, R. E. Pannett attended.

Page 148. W.T., 6.3.1912, 12.4.1912, 8.1.1915. W.T., 24.5.1912; 28.6.1912, Ackland also Under-Secretary for

Foreign Affairs; chairman was Matthew Keating MP for South Kilkenny.

Page 149. W.T., 21.1.1910, Mrs Jardine's photo by Ross. W.T., 19.7.1912 the cruiser H.M.S. Doris brought body

of a Maltese sailor, a cook on H.M.S. Cornwallis, to be buried ashore; 27.9.1912; Duchess of Albany was

married to Prince Leopold, youngest son of Queen Victoria & Prince Albert. *W.T.*, 16.3.1906, even the Gazette's premises in Grape Lane flooded 1st time in living memory & bales of paper damaged. Huge storms.

boats being laid right up High Street as far as Post Office at Staithes for protection, not too much damage.

some planks from old jetty displaced; old stone bridge at Sandsend Beck badly damaged. Storm worst at Robin

Hood's Bay since 1836. W.G., 7 & 14.12.1906. Isle of Iona photo may be by Hornes. See pictures on website

for Ross's postcard.

Page 150. W.T., 21.6.1907; 29.7.1910; 30.11.1914, 6.11.1914; Daily Mirror, 2.11.1914; The Times, 6.11.1914.

Upgang, Scarborough, Tees &Tyne lifeboats. Rocket Apparatus tried first, trying to get line to ship, but wreck

was too far out; communication not possible; 2/3 days rescue. *T.N.A.*, WO 32/5265 Coastguard F. Randall

found dead amongst debris of shattered coastguard cottages; also killed civilian F. Tunman & Mrs Miller, & her

Boy Scout son Roy leg amputated; a private of 7th Devon Regt. also hurt.

Page 152. W.T., 16.10.1914, the P.M. district raised £170 by 9 Oct. My grateful thanks to Jacques Deprez;

Whitby was clearly important to his uncle, who had kept the cards all his life.

Page 153. W.G., 8.9.1916, 16.5.1919.

Page 154. W.G., 16.2.1906 chaired mission meeting re Africa; 8.2.1907, 12.2.1909, 11.2.1910, 31.1.1913,

6.2.1914. W.T., 2.5.1913, Blinks played by T. Hall & Drydust by Rev. J. Toyn; 12.11.1909, reflectorscopes could

also take pictures from books. *W.T.*, 24.4.1914, 3.9.1913, Ross appointed one of new trustees for PM chapel &

school Goathland; 5.6.1914, 4.6.1915, circuit was Church Street, Fishburn Park, Ruswarp, Danby End,

Houlsyke, Goathland & Castleton. As trustee was much involved in leasing & fitting out new house, 13 John

Street, for the minister, instead of 22 Esk Terrace & in 1921 offered to lend £500 @ 5% for purchase of a

manse.

Page 155. W.T., 5.6.1919, 12.12.1919. N.Y.R.O., R/M/WH, circuit records, 3.9.1919 "letter of sympathy to be

sent to Mr Ross in his affliction. W.T., 20.3.1920, E.T.W. Dennis was enrolled as Congregationalist, became

member of Society of Friends in 1896; 26.7.1907, 23.11.1923, Edward Thomas West Dennis died in 1923; one

of sons, Rev. Frederick Wilfer Dennis, was Congregationalist missionary, Madagascar 1907. W.T., 4.2.1921,

Wm Clowes, one of founders, preached Whitby 30.1. 1821; Rev. W. Barker, Manchester preached with

memories of Whitby P.M., 25.11.1921, children sang or recited verses for The Advertisement Parade, Bovril,

Vim, Skipper sardines, Cerebos salt, Pears soap, etc." Mr R had worked hard & his efforts with centenary

autograph album to date raised £46. Proceeds £161.5.8, making £426 for two days; 2.3.1923, debt on church

building fund finally paid off. W.T., 25.11.1921. W.T., 9.5.1921 Ross represented Darlington & Stockton District

Synod conference at Newcastle; 25.7.1924, 31.10.1924, Ross stall holder as usual at bazaar, themed "Ye Olde

Village Square", & in 1925; 19 Dec 1924. N.Y.R.O., R/M/WH, circuit records, 2.12.1926.

Page 156. New minister was named in 1927 to take over in 1928-29, Rev. A Metcalfe of Bolsover. C. K.

Metcalfe, Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, vol. 57, pt., 4, Feb 2010, 136, *The Long Courtship*

Methodist Union in the Whitby Area – p 136, "evidence suggests that the Wesleyans & Primitive Methodists in

Whitby gaining numbers, confident in what doing, & did not feel need to come together, quite apart from any

difference of doctrine or praxis they may have had." Metcalfe does not mention the Primitive Methodist

problems. *N.Y.R.O.*, deeds, electoral lists 1912, 1914 Brunswick St & tenements & studio Oyston's Yd: electoral

lists spring 1919 Brunswick St; autumn 1919 & 1920, Albert Place. W.T., 28.11.1919. The Primitive Methodist

Leader, 11.1.1929; W.T., 5.4.1929, death notice read March 31st at 2 Albert Place, West Cliff, aged 67 years,

John Thomas Ross.

Page 157. Was interred at Whitby cemetery April 30th, but surely this was an error for 3 April; Barker& Ross

both attended Church Street P.M. Sunday School in 1860s; service was conducted by Rev E Metcalfe,

Superintendent Minister, with Miss Wood at organ, choir. The bearers were T Hall, F Langley, B Easton,

K McNeal, G Wood and H Keithley.

Page 158. W.T. 16.10.1936, deaths, Oct 12th at 2 Albert Place, Whitby aged 76, Ann wife of late JTR. interred at

Whitby cemetery Thurs 15 Oct. W.T., 23.10.1936. W.M. Patterson, Northern primitive Methodism, a record of

the circuits in the old Sunderland district, 1909, 36.

Chapter 15. The Doran Family.

Page 159. http://www.photohistory-sussex.co.uk/BTNDoranF.htm in 1891 brother Frank at Hove & by 1898

settled Brighton, as furniture dealer & photographer (school photos etc).

http://www.photolondon.org.uk/pages/details.asp?pid=2282. Brother Thomas worked as a photographer

Islington, Woolwich, Dulwich, Beckenham, & died in Chester. 1891 George Henry worked in Peterborough; he

was in Scarborough in 1911 & Filey in 1913. W.T., 25.8.1899; W.G., 12.1.1900.

Page 160. 1911 census, Alice Eakins born 1893, Sydney Charles 1895, Lois Hilda 1896; Violet Winifred 1900 –

died 1902, Wilfred Calcott 1902, Kathleen Margaret 1903 - died 1911 aged 7, Mary MacLean 1906, Harold

Leslie 1910 - died 1911 aged 1; another son, Arthur Calcott, died Aug. 1899 at The Cragg. *T.N.A.*, IR58/74039.

W.G., 19.5.1911, 27.12.1946. The Scarborough Gazette Directory of 1905, Filey section; 1911 census, 28 Lyall St

Scarborough, George Henry Doran 48 photographer on own account, born Woolwich, Charlotte wife 44, born

Bubwith, Yorks, Thomas Wm 3 born Filey; Kelly's 1913 in Filey.

Pages 161 & 163. Electoral list 1914 & 1915, home Marine Parade & shed at Turner's Yard. Lit.& Phil. Annual

Report, 1975, (John Davison & Graham Leach)14-19, premises sold 1880 to Institute of Popular Arts, Science &

Literature, who put in a shop front; did not become the property of the Doran family in 1913 as stated, they

were tenants. Sydney & Wilfred bought their 1st homes in 1925 & 1927 respectively. N.Y.R.O. deeds state that

"the room known as the Commercial Newsroom [was] used by Whitby Institute of Popular Arts, Science &

Literature from March 1887." T.N.A., IR 58/74055/2020, in 1910 described as having brick built, pantiled roof.

part shop has leaded roof.

Pages 164 & 167. W.G., 9.4.1925, 18.9.1925, 27.11.1925, 22.12.1925; 9.7.1926 photos for Remembering

Rohilla; 21.5.1937, photos Coronation festivities. Terence born 1919, Eric 1920; *W.G.*, 27.12.1946, 12.3.1948.

27.9.1985, memories of glass plates.

Chapter 16. Alfred William Seaman.

Page 168. W.T., 13.5.1910, 27.5.1910; W. G., 29.7.1910. Seaman had other photos published in both Whitby

papers in 1911 & 1912, e.g. W.G., 4.7.1911 photo of Mr & Mrs J Kenneth Foster on lawn at Egton Lodge;

11.8.1911, Mikado. 1903-1907: Sculcoates, Hull, Yorkshire (also at York, Beverley, Darlington, Bridlington,

possibly Scarborough, & 1915-1926 at Doncaster. http://photo-

sleuth.blogspot.com/2008/09/frederickjoseph-

seaman-1874-1953.html gives much detail about the family, not Alfred!

Kelly's 1921 Scarborough, Seaman & Sons, photographers, 30 St. Nicholas Hill.

Page 172 T.N.A., IR 58/74035/97, 43 Skinner St., IR58/74037, 28 Skinner St.

Chapter 17. Keeping Sutcliffe's legacy alive.

Page 173. 1911 at 120 Church St; T.N.A., ADM 337/93; Ben Warlow, Shore Establishments of the Royal Navv.

2001; Photographic Journal, Aug. 1942, 289; W.G., 28.4.1950; N.M.M., letter 20.3.1931.

Page 174. 1871 census Bradford, Hugh's grandfather Johan was a clock & watchmaker; 1911 Whitby census,

Hugo described as a goldsmith, both maker and dealer. W.G.,22.5.1981. Spiegelhalter relatives lived at Malton;

Thomas Lambert & Emily Smith both born Norton. Susan died aged 60 in 1932 and Hugo died aged 74 in 1937.

London Gazette, 1918. 1921 Hugh was at 77 Greengate St, Barrow; some time between 1921-1924 c/o Mr

Hine, Cavendish St, Barrow. I am grateful to Mr Neil Handley, Curator of the British Optical Association

Museum for information on Hugh's career; electoral list 1930 at 28-29 Flowergate; Kelly's, 1933 & 1937,

29 Flowergate.

Page 175. http://www.communigate.co.uk/ne/wads/page9.phtml the Amateur Dramatic Society's website

describes him as "a man of many talents, his patience and understanding was bottomless, and whose contribution to the Society over the years is immeasurable". *W.G.*, 3.12.1937, 12.3.1948; 2011 exhibition notes

for *The Many Faces of Whitby* at Whitby Museum; also showed that Hugh was a Freeman of the City of

London.

Page 176. W.G., 28.7.1950, 6.10.1950, 1.10.1954 FMS, 29.10.1954, HALS of FMS, 23.12.1954 LS of Flowergate:

http://www.whitbymuseum.org.uk/collections/phot.htm; *W.G.*, 7.5.1965, 13.6.2003, the mural was refurbished in 2003 by David Marshall and Frank Lupton. *W.G.*, 15.4.1965; Lit. & Phil. Annual Reports 1981 &

1982, he also left a monetary legacy; W.G., 22.5.1981.

Pages 176 -179. W.L. & P.S. Annual Report, 2010, 71, with permission of Mike Shaw; my thanks to Mike for all

his help about the Gallery; W.G., 4.3.2009, 30.9.2009, 31.5.2010.

Chapter 18. John Tindale and post war photographers.

Page 180. W.G., 9.5.1919. He sold ginger beer and other drinks in bottles marked Charles TIndale Whitby;

these are now collectors' items. W.G., 23.11.1923, 13.6.1924 Tindale "Snaps on the Beach" Kodak advert,

27.11.1925, 2.12.1932, 16.4.1937, previously occupied by Edward's Cafe, 7.5.1937, 16.3.1938, 3.3.1938.

Page 181. W.G., 6.12.1946, 14.7.1950; Jan. 1968, Industrial & Commercial Photographer, f or specialised work

he used a $\frac{1}{2}$ plate technical camera, 4 by 5 inch MPP, a Koni-Omega with 220 & 120 backs, a 35mm with zoom

lens, 3 sets of electronic flash & mains lighting unit.

Page 182. http://wcoa.webs.com/clubhistory.htm; *W.G.* 12.11.1965, 7.12.2001, obituary. Chapter 19. The Whitby Camera Club & later Photographic Society.

Page 184. W.G., 26.3.1897, 14.5.1897, called black art because photographers' hands & clothes became black

from silver nitrate; *W.G.*, 11.6.1897; Waterloo Place rented out to John Varley 1897; 2.7.1897; 15.6.1900, A.P.,

Warren wrote an appreciation of Sutcliffe's work.

Page 185. Kelly's N. & E. Riding Directory, 1889, school for young gentlemen listed as Wellclose Square&

residence at 1 Havelock Place; *Bulmer's*, 1890, West Cliff Boarding House, 17 Royal Crescent, & Thomas 19

Royal Cres., & school listed at Wellclose Square; 1891, 2 Norwegian language students boarding; *Kelly's* 1897,

Thomas Newbitt U.D.C. West Cliff Ward with Wm Brown & Robert Harrowing; W.G., 5.11.1897 Newbitt a Port

& Harbour trustee; 15.11.1887 Lit. & Phil. classes "so ably conducted by Thomas Newbitt"; 29.10.1897.Hon.

Sec. for Gilchrist Lectures, "science lectures for the people, plainly worded and fully illustrated". H. B. Browne.

Chapters of Whitby History, 1946, 230, states Newbitt retired in 1889, which not the case. 1891, private

schoolmaster; W.G., 8.5.1891, West Cliff School, 5 Wellclose Square, taught by Mr Thomas Newbitt, will be

conducted by M. Leafe. *W.G.*, 22.10.1897 Mr N dabbler with wet collodian. Mr Brown negatives on Telos

negative paper; 29.10.1897; 5.11.1897, Hinton wrote "Photography in the Field", contributed articles to

the Paris Bulletin, the New York Times, Vienna Photo Club Journal etc. Photographers who contributed

included Hinton himself, Harold Baker, W. Thomas & Hugo Meynell, both Royal Photographic Society Annual

Exhibition winners. Over 24 attended, though not everyone was named in report. *A.P.*, 5.11.1897, Hinton

staying locally. W.G., 26.11.1897; 7.1.1898.

Page 186. W.G., 16.10.1897, 28.1.1898.

Page 187. A.P., 14.1.1898; W.G., 18.3.1898, Dallmayer still makes lens today; one member had new Warwick

plates; A.P., 15.5.1898.

Page 188. W.G., 25.11.1898, Brooks & Puckrin chemists, selling photographic equipment; after A G M

gramophone music by Harold Walker; *W.G.*, 6.1.1899, 29.1.1899, exhaustive lecture, methods making lantern

slides by contact & reduction, contrasted collodio-bromide & gelatine slide; exposure; formulae for developing, reducing& intensifying, masking & binding; *W.G.*, 3.2.1899; *W.T.*, 17.2.1899.

Page 189. W.G., 5.5.1899, 12.5.1899, Brown was ill for the apparatus meeting, so sent his apparatus used for

reducing plate negatives to lantern size, McKellan's combined view finder & view meter, & couple of albums

of prints. *W.G.*, 20.10.1899, 17.11.1899, *A. P.* 15.12.1899, lectures on Plates & papers for pictorial photography

and A practical lesson in outdoor photograph, by Horsley Hinton; 24.11.1899, Coulman left Whitby in 1900 for

York City and County Bank 22.12.1899; Coulman died of Bright's disease 1904; 16.2.1900, talk Technical

Control for pictorial results; 27.2.1900; 19.3.1900 & 30.3.1900, lectures on Portraiture & Composition (by

F. Wasley); 20.4.1900; 11.5.1900, Mr F. Wasley (1848 – 1934), an artist with a studio in Whitby, also present &

made helpful suggestions.

Page 190. W.G., 8.4.1892, 2.11.1900, 9.11.1900, J. Martin a member, 23.11.1900, A.E.D. Cooper a member.

W.T., 22.11.1901, 29.3.1901, *W.T.*,12.4.1901, 26.4.1901; *W.G.*, 4.10.1901, 18.10.1901, *W.T.*, 1.11.1901.

8.11.1901,Wm Brown showed how large negatives could be reduced to lantern size. Made several slides by

contact on Ilford Special & Ilford Alpha plates, using ferrous Oxalate, classic developer for purpose; 15.11.1901, 6.12.1901.

Page 191. W.G., 15.11.1901, W.T., 24.1.1902. W.G., 30.1.1903, E Hall won competition, pictures of Staithes

men & John the bellman; *W.T.*, 6.3.1903, 27.3.1903, *W.G.*, & *W.T.*, 15.2.1903; *W.G.*, 25.9.1903, West Hodgson,

W.W. Thompson members. Electoral list 1912, Augustus Wm Enness, Silver St., studio. *W.T.*, 15.4.1904,

W.G., 6.3.1896.

Page 192. 1911 census, John Syer, artist, 69, Maria wife 70, John Charles son aged 34, artist; *W.G.*, 17.10.1902, C. Syer mentioned as a member for 1st time; *W.G.*, 4.3.1904, *W.T.*, 14.10.1904, 23.11.1904,

23.12.1904, *B.J.P.*, 25.11.1904. *W.G.*,22.1.1904, 21.2.1904, 8.4.1904, Charles Syer gave one of his water

colours as prize; 14.10.1904 A.W. Enness gave oil painting he had done, W.G., 18.11.1904, 2.12.1904. Prize

slides from *Photography*, A.P. & *Photographic News* were shown during year. G. Wright Hodgson, A. Harland.

G.N. Travis, S. Jackson & Messrs Speedy & Banks mentioned as members.

Page 193. B.J.P., 24.2.1905, W.T., 21.4.1905 Parkinson gave demonstration on gum bichromate; others on

platinotype printing paper, velox &bromide paper, & intensification & reduction; *W.G.*, 6.1.1905, 20.1.1905;

W.T., 27.1.1905, 7.4.1905, 21.4.1905; *B.J.P.*, 17.11.1905. *W.T.*, 2.2.1906, a representative of Messrs C.P. Goerz

showed stereo slides & explained principles; *W.G.*, 30.1.1906, the rep. with oil enlarger, who talked on velox

paper, had given his talk 1000 times to clubs! W.T., 16.3.1906; W.G., 2.11.1906.

Page 194. W.G., 1.2.1907, 8.3.1907, 15.3.1907, Ross used Rajah bromide paper & metol-quinol developers, the

club lantern & incandescent gas; 22.3.1907, 28.3.1907, 1.11.1907, Mr Mason member. *W.T.*, 13.3.1908, it was

announced that Horsley Hinton of *Amateur Photographer* had died & letter of condolence sent; 27.3.1908;

other prize slides shown from Focus & Photographic News.

Page 195. W.G., 12.3.1908, 19.3.1908; B. J. P. Almanacs, 1910-15.

Page 196. W.G., 7.12.1923; 19.11.1937, 3.12.1937, 11.3.1938; 18.3.1938, there had been a preliminary private

meeting; 2.12.1923, in 1923 Barratt Bros. sold wirelesses. President F.M. Sutcliffe, Vice-Presidents V.S. Gray,

H.J.Davis, J. Vart A.R.P.S., chairman of committee J.R. Fields, secretary A. Barratt, assistant secretary T.J.

Hunter, treasurer J. Niven, librarian H.J. Davis. Committee1939 – Mrs A.E. Barratt, Mrs Verrill, Mrs Vart

A.R.P.S., G.M. Puckrin, C.Tindale, West Hodgson, J.W. O'Donnell, J.H. Cowling, J.Tindale, H. Lambert Smith

A.R.P.S. West Hodgson was auditor. W.G., 3.3.1939, 17.3.1939, 28.7.1939, 15.9.1939.

Page 197. W.G., 28.11.1938, 9.12.1938.

Page 198. W.G., 6 & 13.12.1946, F. Readman was lanternist at a preview for the 3 Arts Club. W.G., 12.3.1948.

Page 199. Lit. & Phil. Library, W.Ph. Soc. minute book, *W.G.*, Oct 1954. Other committee members in 1962

were Messrs Wilton, Waller, Captain Coltman, Miss Brown & Mrs Waters.

Page 200. 1978/9 committee – president H. Lambert Smith, vice-presidents A. Barratt, J. Hinchcliffe, chairman

R. Gillings, vice-chairman W. Leng, secretary Miss Jane Jameson, treasurer Miss K. Brown, competition sec.

Miss June Warters, practical sec. K. Adamson, and B. Cave, V. Cook, J. Lamerton & Miss B. Brown. 1999/2000.

president R.S. Gillings, vice-president Miss Brown, Miss J. Warters, chairman Wilf Leng, vice-chairman

A. Wastell, sec Miss J. Warters, treasurer Miss K. Brown, Comp sec. Miss B. Brown, Practical sec. K. Adamson,

W. Leng.

Page 202. Correction. Ron Cousin's website is www.cartedevisite.co.uk

Chemists selling photographic supplies.

Over the years there were several photographic chemists, some selling cameras and equipment, some making

dark rooms available to amateurs. No attempt has been made to follow each establishment's chronology. The

dates chosen below, whilst not completely random, are by way of example only. Some earlier photographic

suppliers are mentioned in the book.

24 April 1886, W.G., **J Frank,** pharmaceutical chemist, Bridge St., photographic materials – cameras, plates,

chemicals etc.

1891, Horne's Guide, **J. Frank,** MPS pharmaceutical chemist corner Bridge St. Ph chemicals. Dry plates &

apparatus of all kinds.

1896, Horne's Guide, **Craven Bros**., West Cliff Pharmacy Skinner St., inc. photographic headquarters. Cameras,

dry plates, films, lens, printing papers & c. Dark rooms for use of amateurs. Developing at moderate prices.

1899, Horne's Guide, **Ruffs**, Whitby hand camera for use with plates or films . handy compact inexpensive. Price

50s[¼ plate] other cameras at London prices. Wm Ruff dispensing & photographic chemist West Cliff Pharmacy.

1904, Horne's Guide, **Wm Ruff**, The Photographic headquarters.4 dark rooms for changing or developing.

Kodaks, Magazine & Tripod cameras in variety. Developing & printing undertaken. Dispensing & photographic

chemist West Cliff Pharmacy, Skinner St.

1904, Horne's Guide, **F Falkingbridge,** 1 Baxtergate Chemist & photographic dealer. Dark rooms for amateurs.

1904, W.G., **H.Ward & Puckrin chemist**. Photographic dealer & aerated water manufacturer. 28 Baxtergate.

Darks rooms, developing etc.

1906, W.G., Horne's photographic requisites **Falkingbridge, Ward & Puckrin, W Ruff, J Brooks.** 1909, Horne's Guide, **Falkingbridge, Ward & Puckrin**. 1909 **John Brooks** 15 Flowergate Ph depot. Dark room.

[1909, W.G., West Cliff Private Hotel, Mrs Newbitt. Dark rooms for photographers].

1912, W.G., S.L. Smith Ltd (successors to J Frank), Dispensing & photographic chemists, Bridge St/ Ph

materials, accessories, dark room.

1913, W.G., 13 June **Ruff**, Chemist Skinner St., for Kodaks, developing & printing done quickly. Vacuum flasks 3s

9d upwards.

1919, Horne's Guide. **John Brooks** pharmacist & dispensing chemist, 15 Flowergate, photographic depot. Dark

rooms, developing & printing. Ward & Puckrin.

Pre 1919, **Charles Tindale**, 78 Baxtergate, chemist, aerated water manufacturer (with his brother), stocked

Kodak cameras and film. By 1923 another shop at 51 Flowergate.

1923, W.G., **W Ruff,** The Rexell Pharmacy, Skinner Street – Kodak days are here, cameras from 10s 6d. Ruffs

can do all printing and developin.

1925, W.G., **Ward & Puckrin,** chemists Baxtergate. V efficient home cinematograph "Baby Cine" projector. In

every respect a miniature bescope {?} £6 16s & case, Use with electricity. Complete outfit with 3 lamps,

resistance, special screen & cleaning outfit. Film 3s. Demo available.

16.4.1937. W.G., **Charles Tindale** M.P.S. Baxtergate has purchased more commodious premises at 3 St. Ann's

Staith, West Pier, lately occupied by Edward's Cafe. Chemist Photographer. There Thursday May 6th for

everything photographic.

9.6.1950 W.G., **Tindale Chemist** 3 St Ann's Staith & 14 Skinner St. Kodak, baby Brownie 21s 6d, film 2s 5d, cases

1s 6d.